From the Vendorship and Managed Care Committee
Frequently Asked Question #6
This is the sixth in a series of short informational pieces, provided in answer to common questions about insurance issues.
WHEN SHOULD YOU STATE YOUR FULL FEE AND WHEN IS IT FRAUD TO DO SO? 
In-Network
According to the NYS Insurance Department, there is no law about how much to bill on an in-network claim form.  You may state whatever fee you wish, but you will be paid your contracted rate.  Some therapists have chosen to bill only the contracted rate with each insurer, but there is some concern that this could be to our detriment as a profession, for two reasons.  First, if “usual and customary” rates are based on actual charges sent to insurance companies, then using the contracted rate as one’s fee could end up lowering the rates for all of us.   Second, stating one’s full fee gives insurance companies and one’s patients a realistic view of what we are worth.  This affects our public image and our self-esteem.  Therefore, on all in-network claims, you should state your full fee rather than the contracted rate.
Out-of-Network

When a patient has out-of-network benefits and you give the patient a bill to submit to the insurance company, it must reflect the actual amount you expect to get from the patient and the insurer combined.  
In other words, if the insurance plan pays 50%, and your fee is $160, you must state $160 as your fee and you must collect $80 from the patient.   If the patient is unable to pay $80, you cannot legally bill your full fee for the session.   If the patient can pay only $50, then you must bill the insurance company only $100.  Failing to bill this way is insurance fraud, according to the New York State Penal Law, Section 176.05,  “Insurance fraud, defined”.  You may state on the bill that the patient is receiving a reduced fee as a courtesy, if you choose to.
Summary:  On out-of-network bills, listing a fee higher than what you expect to collect from the patient and the insurance plan combined is fraud.
On in-network claims consistently state the full fee.  Our rationale is that clinical social workers need to feel confident in publicly stating the full fee, as information to the patient, to the plan and ultimately to the public.
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